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Sergey V. Stepashin
Report on the Results of the Activities of the INTOSAI Working Group on Key National Indicators
(April 2012 - April 2013)
Sixth Meeting of the INTOSAI Working Group on KNI
Dear Colleagues,
I would like to highlight the results of the INTOSAI Working Group activities for the previous year. Interim reports were presented at the 4th meeting of the Steering Committee of the INTOSAI Knowledge Sharing Committee in September 2012 in Luxembourg and at the 63rd session of the INTOSAI Governing Board in Chengdu, China.
Today I would like to make my speech a little broader and sum up the results of our work not only for the year 2012 but also for the full two and a half years at the threshold of the XXI INCOSAI, which is to take place this year in the People's Republic of China.
1. First of all, I am pleased to say that the Working Group has, in general, fulfilled all the obligations assumed at the XX INCOSAI in Johannesburg and fixed in its Working Plan for 2011-2013.
Two main methodological products of the Working Group are completely ready: the White Paper on Key National Indicators and the Principles for the Development and Use of Key National Indicators.
Thanks to active participation of virtually all the members of the Working Group, the structure and content of the White Paper on Key National Indicators were improved considerably. We have now obtained a comprehensive, well-structured and clear guidance for SAIs in the sphere of KNI use for assessing implementation and comparison of national, sectoral and regional strategies and programmes of socio-economic development.
In this respect, I would like to note specifically the huge editing work on the text of the White Paper and the annexes to it, which was kindly accepted and carried out by our friend and colleague Mr. Chris Mihm from the U.S. Government Accountability Office last winter.
At the end of last year, within the scope of the relevant subproject, the Principles for the Development and Use of Key National Indicators were also refined. I would like to thank all the members of the Working Group who forwarded their proposals and comments on the text of the document, especially Mrs. Tini Laubscher from the Office of the Auditor-General of South Africa, as well as Mr. Mihm. As we have already agreed at previous meetings, the Principles will be incorporated into the White Paper on Key National Indicators as a separate section. Mrs. Obraztsova will present the amendments to this document in her presentation later this day.
Thus, our Working Group has fulfilled its basic task – the development of a framework model for using KNIs in the SAIs’ activities. At the same time, as discussed many times before, we intend to continue improving the White Paper and adding new chapters and annexes to it. Today, in particular, we are going to share opinions on how to incorporate the results of subprojects prepared by our Hungarian and Finnish colleagues into the White Paper.
2. The second significant achievement of the Working Group during its second three-year cycle is successful completion of several subprojects of major practical importance. Since 2011, in addition to the development of the Principles for the Development and Use of Key National Indicators, the following subprojects have been under implementation:
· «Analysis of opportunities on the use of KNI for international comparisons in the context of sustainable development and preparation of appropriate recommendations» (coordinated by the SAI of Hungary);
· «SAI's role in development and use of key indicators for R&D evaluation» (coordinated by the SAI of Finland);
· «Methodological and information support for KNI selection for evaluation of imbalances of the global economy» (coordinated by the SAI of Russia).
Discussion papers of the subprojects coordinated by the SAIs of Hungary and Finland, respectively, have been prepared for this meeting. I will not speak about them in detail because we have separate presentations on these subprojects in our agenda.
At the same time, as the Chairman of the Working Group, I would like to inform the Group members about the proposal made by our Hungarian colleagues that the subproject coordinated by them should be continued, but now in practice. Dr. Pulay has spoken in favour of conducting a pilot audit in order to performance audit methods using sustainable development indicators and then to compare the results. In his opinion, a potential subject for such an audit might be public policy in the sphere of management of natural resources and environmental protection, healthcare and social welfare, as well as science and education. By the way, in the latter case, we could also apply in practice the outcomes of the subproject coordinated by our Finnish colleagues.
The State Audit Office of Hungary has offered to be a coordinator of this pilot audit. According to the information available to the Secretariat, several SAIs have already confirmed their participation in the project. I would like to add that the Accounts Chamber of the Russian Federation also plans to join this initiative.
This audit may become a core activity of the Working Plan for the years 2013 -2016 and the reason for prolonging the Working Group mandate. In this respect, as the Chairman of the Working Group, I ask you to support this initiative and, if possible, to take an active part in it.
In addition, the work on the subproject on global imbalances continues under the aegis of the Accounts Chamber of the Russian Federation. In view of the large scale and complexity of the tasks connected with mathematical modelling of imbalances and crisis phenomena in the global economy, we plan to continue the work on this subproject beyond 2013 as well, possibly in collaboration with the International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis. At the previous meeting of the Working Group in Riga, Mr. Kosyanenko touched upon, in his presentation, on the intermediate results of the subproject. The Accounts Chamber experts are currently developing mathematical models of the global economy, also using such formalised methods as evaluation of global sensitivity. We expect to get the results of this work by the end of 2013.
3. Along with implementation of the subprojects, our Group as a whole and the SAI of Russia, in particular, has continued research into the sphere of technologies for visualisation of the KNI multidimensional space in the three-dimensional metrics convenient for the human eye. Dr. Piskunov, Head of the Secretariat of the Working Group and my colleague, will give more details on this topic in his presentation.
4. Within the scope of monitoring international initiatives on measuring socio-economic progress and interaction with relevant international institutions, the Secretariat of the Working Group has stepped up contacts with the OECD Statistical Department. As you know, since 2010, the Working Group has been studying the possibilities of applying in public audit the integral Better Life Index proposed by the OECD. This index allows priority areas to be identified for development, the weights to be set and the influence of the findings on the overall well-being of a specific country to be monitored. The OECD experts keep improving this methodology and publish the reports "How is life?" on each country. With the purpose of studying the work of the OECD in this area, Anton Kosyanenko, expert of the Accounts Chamber of the Russian Federation, visited the OECD headquarters at the beginning of 2013. During the consultations, Mr. Kosyanenko and the OECD experts discussed possible formats for practical cooperation between our SAIs and the OECD.
Particularly, we might discuss the possibilities of participation by the national SAIs in developing "How is life?" reports that contain recommendations for improving the public policy of the states for the purpose of raising the well-being of their citizens. I am sure that such cooperation would be mutually beneficial. On the one hand, our SAIs could share their experience with the OECD and also render consulting assistance to it if requested. On the other hand, participation by SAIs in presenting the interests of parliaments and taxpayers in this project would strengthen the feedback between the OECD experts and the citizens of our countries. Besides, such cooperation would unite and harmonise the approaches of the OECD and INTOSAI community to measuring progress and evaluating the vectors of development.
This issue will be examined in more detail in the report by Mr Kosyanenko.
Alongside development of cooperation with the OECD, as mentioned before, the Secretariat of the Working Group is studying the possibility of practical interaction with such an authoritative think tank as the Vienna International Institute for Applied Systems Analysis. Head of the Secretariat of the Working Group visited the IIASA anniversary conference last autumn and held negotiations with Prof. Dr. Pavel Kabat, Director of the Institute. The negotiations revealed several points where our research interests coincide, particularly the problem of efficient methods for analyzing global imbalances.
In addition, I would like to ask the Secretariat and the members of the Working Group to study and propose topics for intensifying cooperation with such a significant partner of INTOSAI as the World Bank.
5. I would also like to touch upon the issue of developing the Knowledge Base on Key National Indicators. At the beginning of this year, the Knowledge Base was supplemented with several new information packages, particularly with World Bank “The Global Economic Prospects” forecasts, as well as data from the Global Competitiveness Report prepared by the World Economic Forum. In addition, in the very near future, the Secretariat plans to analyse opportunities for filling the Knowledge Base with new data. These are, first of all, various integral indices that characterise the quality of life. In this respect, I would like to ask the Working Group members to forward to the Secretariat their comments on and proposals for updating the interface, as well as extending the functionality and content of the Knowledge Base.
6. The KNI subproject coordinated by the SAI of Russia within the scope of the Commonwealth of Independent States is a separate item of the Working Plan for 2012. Nine SAIs of the CIS member states are the subproject participants, forming the Expert Group on KNIs. Last year, the Expert Group prepared a document entitled “Assessment of the Possibilities for Achieving Methodological Comparability of the Key National Indicators of the CIS Member States”. This document analyses the degree of conformity of the CIS countries’ strategic documents with the CIS Strategy – 2020 in terms of target indicators and development priorities.
The Secretariat of the Expert Group has also completed a summary table of passports of the indicators of the CIS Economic Development Strategy for the period up to 2020. When elaborated, unified indicator passports will make it possible to carry out international comparisons of the CIS Member States’ social and economic development levels. It is planned to present the summary table of the indicator passports at the next meeting of the Expert Group in June 2013, in Minsk, Belarus.
7. Speaking about the regional dimension of the Working Group activities, I would also like to inform you about preliminary talks on holding a special panel discussion on KNI at the 2nd ASOSAI – EUROSAI joint conference to be held in Moscow in 2014. I would like to ask the members of the Working Group from EUROSAI and ASOSAI regions to support this idea.
8. These are the brief results of the Working Group activities to be discussed at the forthcoming Congress, which, I believe, will approve the prolongation of  our mandate for another three years. I am convinced that our Group has not yet exhausted its research potential and can be of great practical use for the INTOSAI community. In this respect, there is a need to discuss which new topics we might focus in future. The Secretariat has distributed among the Working Group members both the draft Working Plan for 2013 as well as the draft Priority areas of activity for 2013 - 2016. While planning future events, the Secretariat primarily relied on the idea uttered many times at Working Group meetings that it was high time to go over to practical application of the KNI methodology.
In this respect, I propose to focus on the following interconnected practical subprojects in the next three years. We believe that, unless they are implemented, the Working Group will be unable to make any further progress. First of all, there is the fore-mentioned initiative of the State Audit Office of Hungary to conduct a pilot audit using sustainable development indicators. 
Secondly, there is a possible joint project with the OECD, which I also have already mentioned. 
Thirdly, according to our colleagues’ requests, we need to organize trainings on the use of the KNI methodology in public audit. I want to stress that such events, above all development of a training programme, require a lot of difficult preparatory work and direct participation by all members of the Working Group. Moreover, from our point of view, it will be possible to implement this subproject successfully only after a pilot parallel audit has been conducted and the relevant experience aggregated. The methodology and sample programme for such training sessions could become another section of the White Paper on Key National Indicators. This subproject could be coordinated by a SAI which has some experience in conducting such trainings. Mr. Roman Senin, expert of the Secretariat, will cover this issue in details in his speech.
Besides these completely new subprojects, the Accounts Chamber of the Russian Federation plans to complete research in analysis of global imbalances by the end of this year and prepare a discussion paper on this issue.
In my opinion, another promising direction for our work might be a study on the opportunities for using KNIs for evaluating the performance of national contract systems as an instrument for implementing strategic tasks of the socio-economic development of our countries. The tasks of such a study might correlate and supplement the tasks of a new INTOSAI Task Force on contract audit, the establishment of which is currently being promoted by the SAIs of Russia and the United States.
In addition, we would like to continue our traditional research into improving the technology for visualizing the KNI space and applying the DEA methodology in strategic audit of socio-economic development.
Of course, the list of topics for our further work is open. We would be grateful if Working Group members proposed some other subproject topics for this list. We might be able to do this on the basis of the presentations we are to hear today and tomorrow.
9. In conclusion, let me address some organizational issues. A few changes occurred in the composition of the Working Group last year. The SAIs of Israel and Denmark forwarded to the Secretariat notices of their intention to quit the Group. Meanwhile, two new participants joined the Group, namely the SAI of Morocco as a full member and the SAI of Argentina as an observer. At the same time, the SAI of Moldova, which previously held the status of observer, requested the Secretariat to upgrade its status to the full membership. I would like, therefore, once again to greet cordially our new colleagues.
I would also like to inform the esteemed delegates that the Secretariat and the SAI of Indonesia have reached an agreement on holding the next, the 7th meeting of the Working Group in that wonderful country.
To conclude, I would like to reiterate my sincere appreciation to everybody who has taken part in Working Group activities.
Now I would like to invite our colleagues to offer their comments or proposals concerning the issues highlighted in the report.
Thank you for your kind attention!
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